


 

 

 
 

            COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 

PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 

 

          Act 44 Auditee Reporting Form 

 

The Department of the Auditor General provides this form for every department, board, and 

commission and every school district to report its adoption of the Department’s recommendations in 

its most recent audit pursuant to Act 44 of 2017 amendments to The Fiscal Code regarding Auditee 

reporting requirements and the Department’s STATEMENT OF POLICY and FORM in 4 Pa. Code 

Part XIV published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on February 10, 2018.   

 

Within 120 business days of the publication of the audit, every department, board, and commission 

(Auditee) that receives recommendations in its audit must submit a response to the Department 

including the following: 

 

Details of the Auditee’s adoption of the Department’s recommendations, or the reason why 

recommendations have not been adopted (add attachments as necessary).  

 

Abington School District, Abington Pennsylvania – AUN 123460302 

Please refer to the attached response to the July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2021 Performance 

Audit to which there were no findings and seven recommendations. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Note:  Pursuant to Section 1.5 of Act 44, if the Auditee fails to respond to the Department’s 

recommendations within 120 business days, the Department will notify the Governor and the 

Chairpersons and Minority Chairpersons of the Appropriations Committees of the Senate and the 

House of Representatives, which may consider an Auditee’s failure to respond to the Department’s 

audit when determining the Auditee’s future appropriations.  

 

 

July 6, 2023 



{02913361 } 

Abington School District 

Abington, PA 

 AUN 123460302 

 

Attachment to Act 44 Auditee Reporting Form 

 

Recommendation 1: Refrain from applying for referendum exceptions unless the district has utilized unspent funds in 

the General Fund’s commitments and/or assignments. Additionally, refrain from applying for 

referendum exceptions if funds have been set aside specifically for the type of expenditure that is 

being requested prior to increasing taxes above the index. 

District Response:  The District does not agree with either aspect of this recommendation.  The information available 

at the time the Preliminary Budget is adopted is so limited in terms both of revenues and 

expenditures for the then-current year and revenues and expenditures for the year for which the 

District is budgeting that the District does believe that it is fiscally prudent to foreclose potential 

revenue prematurely. The exception application process involved very little administrative burden 

on either the District or PDE.   

Recommendation 2: Pass a resolution during the preliminary budget phase to not increase taxes above the district’s 

index when budgetary needs can be met with existing available funds in the General Fund. 

District Response:  The District does not agree with either aspect of this recommendation.  The information available 

at the time the Preliminary Budget is adopted is so limited in terms both of revenues and 

expenditures for the then-current year and revenues and expenditures for the year for which the 

District is budgeting that the District does believe that it is fiscally prudent to foreclose potential 

revenue prematurely.  

Recommendation 3: More accurately reflect fund balances in its General Fund for the preliminary and adopted 

budgets. 

District Response:  When the District can more accurately estimate General Fund balances, then it will do so in 

preparing  budgets for the Board to review and, when appropriate, approve.  The District did so 

with its proposed final budget for 2023-24.  That said, the District is not able to do so in 

December, when the preliminary budget development process begins, because that is less than six 

months into the then-current fiscal year.   

Recommendation 4: As a best business practice, revise the General Fund policy to eliminate the restriction of using 

the General Fund as a revenue source when needed for an operating deficit, unexpected costs, or 

emergency circumstances. 

District Response:  While as a general rule, the District sees the use of the General Fund balance to address an 

operating deficit is an unsustainable practice, the District’s policies and procedures permit the use 

of the General Fund to address operating deficient “pursuant to the budget development process.”   

The District has budgeted for such use in the past and continues to budget for such use “pursuant 

to the budget development process.”  

Recommendation 5: As a best business practice, end its practice of committing all funds in the General Fund and 

maintain excess surplus funds in the unassigned fund balance to negate the need to raise taxes in 

future years. 

District Response:  The District agrees that it should not typically commit all funds in the General Fund.   The 

District will continue to commit funds for future uses as it deems necessary and appropriate for 

the financial stability of the District and as permitted by applicable laws, regulations, and 

standards.  



{02913361 }

Recommendation 6: 

District Response: 

Recommendation 7: 

District Response: 

If the district has designations for funds that are not used in the next fiscal year as intended, the 

Board should repurpose the funds or the funds should be considered as unassigned fund balance 

in the General Fund. 

The District does not agree with this recommendation.  The District agrees that if an anticipated 

expense does not ultimately arise, then committed funds should be repurposed; however, the fact 

that an expense did not occur in a particular year does not mean that the commitment of funds to 

that expense is no longer financially prudent.  The District understands that commitments of 

funds must be reviewed periodically to determine whether they remain appropriate in terms of 

purpose and amount.  The District will undertake that review at least annually.   

Reconsider the practice of transferring surplus funds to the Capital Projects Fund unless the funds 

were specifically budgeted for and disclosed to the taxpayers. Excess surplus funds should be 

maintained in the General Fund as unassigned fund balances for future operation costs to lessen 

the burden on taxpayers. This will ensure tax increases are appropriate and needed. 

The District does not agree that “excess surplus funds should be maintained in the General Fund 

as  unassigned fund balances…”  The District has always been and will continue to be open and 

transparent with its budgeting of funds, including commitment of any fund balances.  The use of 

those funds for capital projects allows the District to perform certain capital projects without 

having to borrow funds, thereby saving taxpayer money.  

July 6, 2023 







































Serving the educational needs of Bradford Woods Borough, Franklin Park Borough, Marshall Township, and Town of McCandless 

North Allegheny School District 
200 Hillvue Lane 
Pittsburgh, PA  15237-5391 

June 6, 2023

Bureau of Performance Audits 
Department of Auditor General 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0018 
Auditor General Timothy L. DeFoor 

sent via email to sbuckley@paauditor.gov

Dear Mr. DeFoor: 

In compliance with Chapter 501 of the Auditee Reporting Requirements, school districts are required to 
provide details of the Auditee’s adoption of the Department’s recommendations, or the reason why 
recommendations have not been adopted within 120 business days. 

Per the Act 44 Auditee Reporting Form, please find below the required detailed response to the School 
Reserves Audit report released on January 25, 2023.  

NORTH ALLEGHENY SCHOOL DISTRICT 



Serving the educational needs of Bradford Woods Borough, Franklin Park Borough, Marshall Township, and Town of McCandless 

North Allegheny School District 
200 Hillvue Lane 
Pittsburgh, PA  15237-5391 

Audit Recommendations: 

While we did not find non-compliance with law or regulations, we offer the following recommendations 
for North Allegheny School District to improve stewardship of taxpayer funds and advance 
transparency: 

1. Refrain from applying for referendum exceptions unless the district has utilized unspent
funds in the General Fund’s commitments and/or assignments.  Additionally, refrain from
applying for referendum exceptions if you have funds set aside specifically for the type of
expenditure that is being requested prior to increasing taxes above the index.

District Response: During the response phase of the audit, the district agreed to refrain from
applying for referendum exceptions in the future unless the district’s financial position is in a
place that warrants the utilization of these exceptions as described above.  In the most current
budgeting process, the district was not in a financial position that warranted exceptions and did
not apply for the referendum exceptions as recommended.

2. Pass a resolution during the preliminary budget phase to not increase taxes above the
district’s index when budgetary needs can be met with existing available funds in the
General Fund.

District Response: During the response phase of the audit, the district agreed that when a
referendum exception is not needed, we will pass a resolution during the preliminary budget
phase to not increase taxes above the district’s index.  At the January 25, 2023 Board meeting, the
Board passed the Act 1 Resolution to not increase taxes above the district’s index as
recommended.

3. As a best business practice, revise the General Fund policy to eliminate the restriction of
maintaining excess surplus funds in the unassigned fund balance.

District Response: As stated in our initial response during the audit, the Board continuously
updates our Board policies based on community input, state and federal guidance and
recommendations, and other factors.  The current policy has a maximum of 8% of unassigned
which is based on PA Act 14 of 1949, section 688.

NORTH ALLEGHENY SCHOOL DISTRICT 



Serving the educational needs of Bradford Woods Borough, Franklin Park Borough, Marshall Township, and Town of McCandless 

4. If the district has designations for funds that are not used in the next fiscal year as intended,
the Board should repurpose the funds or the funds should be considered as unassigned fund
balance of the General Fund.
District Response: As this fiscal year has not ended at the time of this response, this has not
occurred to date. However, the district plans to utilize all funds that are assigned to specific
purposes during the fiscal year and make additional assignments for the following fiscal year as
appropriate. In addition, the amount designated for a specific purpose for Swaps is currently being
released to the unassigned balance on the set schedule and will be fully released upon expiration
or termination of the swap agreement, whichever occurs first.

5. Reconsider the practice of transferring surplus funds to the Technological fund or Capital
Reserve Fund unless the funds were specifically budgeted for and disclosed to the taxpayers.
Excess surplus funds should be maintained in the General Fund as unassigned fund balances
for future operation costs to lessen the burden of taxpayers. This will ensure tax increases
are appropriate and needed.
District Response: After the above recommendation was provided, the district updated the
monthly reporting to include a more transparent disclosure of the estimated transfers of surplus
monies to the public in the monthly forecast.  In addition, any budgeted transfers are directly
stated and communicated during all stages of the budgeting process.
To help lessen the burden to taxpayers, we do utilize all 3 funding methods permitted by the
guidance to help maintain stable capital reserves for upcoming projects and other approved uses
such as purchasing of buses, deferred maintenance, and debt payments, which is all permitted to
be paid out of the Capital Reserve Fund. As we had a net negative balance in our Capital Reserve/
Tech Fund during 2018/19 timeframe, funding it through the three permitted methods has helped
us keep one of the lowest millage rates in Allegheny County and will help us maintain only
limited/targeted future millage increases.
In referencing the PDE Chart of accounts section B-2 in regard to Capital Reserve Funds, Capital
Reserve Fund, per Municipal Code Section 1431 (School Districts ONLY) Authorized by
Municipal Code P.L. 145, Act of April 30, 1943, also known as Purdon’s 53 § 1431, accounts for:

(1) monies transferred during any fiscal year from Appropriations made for any
particular purpose which may not be needed,
(2) surplus monies in the General Fund of the treasury of the LEA at the end of
any fiscal year, and
(3) interest earnings of the fund itself.

Sincerely, 

Kermit J. Houser 
Assistant Director of Finance/Treasurer 

NORTH ALLEGHENY SCHOOL DISTRICT 

North Allegheny School District 
200 Hillvue Lane
Pittsburgh, PA 15237 



Ch. 501 AUDITEE REPORTING REQUIREMENTS 4 § 501.10

501-3
(395877) No. 535 Jun. 19

Please refer to above letter for detailed response.















 

 

 PENN MANOR SCHOOL DISTRICT 

    P.O. Box 1001 • Millersville, PA 17551-0301 
    Phone (717) 872-9500 • Fax (717) 872-9505 

     www.pennmanor.net 
        An Equal Opportunity Employer 
 

A Better Community…One Student at a Time 
 

April 14, 2023 
 
Mr. Timothy DeFoor 
Auditor General 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
Department of the Auditor General 
Harrisburg, PA  17120-0018 
 

RE: Performance Audit Report Response 
 

Dear Mr. DeFoor, 
 
As per your letter dated January 25, 2023, we are responding to the Performance Audit Report, 
Audit Results and Recommendations. 
 
We have reviewed the Audit Report and are pleased with your assessment that you did not find 
non-compliance with any law or regulations when reviewing the fiscal years ending June 30, 2018, 
2019, 2020 and 2021.   
 
Per your report, the first objective of the audit was to determine whether each of the selected 
districts appropriately used the referendum exception method to raise local school property taxes, 
and the second objective included determining if each district ensured that fund balances were 
properly designated and used for intended purposes.   
 
While your report states that you did not find any non-compliance with laws or regulations, you 
conclude there were issues regarding prudent stewardship of taxpayer funds.  However, your 
report does not contain any reference to the $100 million high school renovation project that the 
district was in the midst of or that the tax increases, fund commitments and interfund transfers 
were all part of a multi-year district strategy that had been discussed in public sessions and 
approved by the board of directors. These actions were taken in an effort to lower the amount of 
bond financing required and to build millage capacity to accommodate the resulting additional 
debt burden.  The use of exceptions was necessary to cover the rising pension and special 
education costs as the district used what remained of the Act 1 Index to build millage capacity and 
raise funds to be directly used for the high school construction project. 
 
All actions regarding the use of Act 1 Exceptions, property tax increases, commitment of funds, 
and interfund transfers were taken in public sessions after board discussion.   



Please see the attached Act 44 Auditee Form as per your request and note that it is being returned 
within the required timeframe of 120 business days of the publication of the audit. 
 
If you have any questions concerning this letter, please contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 

Christopher L. Johnston 
Chief Financial Officer 
Penn Manor School District 
 



COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 
PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 

 
Act 44 Auditee Reporting Form 

 
The Department of the Auditor General provides this form for every department, board, and 
commission and every school district to report its adoption of the Department’s recommendations in its 
most recent audit pursuant to Act 44 of 2017 amendments to The Fiscal Code regarding Auditee 
reporting requirements and the Department’s STATEMENT OF POLICY and FORM in 4 Pa. Code Part XIV 
published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on February 10, 2018. 
 
Within 120 business Days of the publication of the audit, every department, board, commission 
(Auditee) that receives recommendations in its audit must submit a response to the Department 
including the following: 
 
Details of the Auditee’s adoption of the Department’s recommendations, or the reason why 
recommendations have not been adopted (add attachments as Necessary). 
 
 
Response to Recommendations for the Penn Manor School District 
 
Noted: “we did not find any non-compliance with laws or regulations.” 
 

1. Refrain from applying for referendum exceptions unless the district has utilized unspent funds in 
the General Fund’s commitments and/or assignments, Additionally, refrain from applying for 
referendum exceptions if the district has set aside specifically for the type of expenditure that is 
being requested prior to increasing taxes above the index. 

 
Recommendation noted:  The district has sought and used exceptions as allowed and 
approved four times since the inception of Act 1.  The decision was not taken lightly and 
was discussed in public sessions by the Board of Directors as part of a multi-year 
approach to funding not only operational expenses, but anticipated operational 
expenses from the $100 million 3-year phased high school renovation project.  The 
Board passed the resolution not to exceed the index in all previous and subsequent 
budgets. 
 

2. Pass a resolution during the preliminary budget to not increase taxes above the district’s index 
when budgetary needs can be met with existing available funds in the General Fund. 

 
Recommendation noted:  The resolution not to exceed the index has been passed by 
the Board of Directors in 14 of the 18 years since the inception of Act 1.  The Board 
considers all tax increases carefully and publicly before any decision is made.   
 

3. As a best practice, revise the General Fund policy to eliminate the restriction of maintaining 
excess surplus funds in the unassigned fund balance and to accommodate current practices 
regarding increasing taxes prior to reaching 6% of estimated expenditures. 

 



Recommendation noted:  Penn Manor maintains an unassigned fund balance for 
financial stability, cash flow, and for maintenance of the district's credit rating.  The 
board will periodically consider policy revisions. 
 

4. If the district has designations for funds that are not used within a few years as intended, the 
Board should consider the funds as unassigned fund balance in the General Fund. 

 
Recommendation noted:  Penn Manor discusses and commits a portion of its fund 
balance twice a year in public session.  Commitments will continue to be based upon the 
best available information and will allow for flexibility as situations change.   
 

5. Reconsider the practice of transferring surplus funds to the Capital Reserve Fund unless the 
funds were specifically budgeted for and disclosed to the taxpayers.  Excess surplus funds should 
be maintained in the General Fund as unassigned fund balances for future operation costs to 
lessen the burden on taxpayers.  This will ensure tax increases are appropriate and needed. 

 
Recommendation noted:  The Board of Directors of Penn Manor discusses interfund 
transfers during the budget process (planned transfers) and during the audit process 
(unplanned transfers).  Unplanned transfers typically occur when expenditures come in 
significantly lower than budgeted for any number of reasons.  The large unplanned 
transfer on fiscal year 2020-21 was directly related to extraordinary issues stemming 
from the Covid-19 pandemic. 

 
 



 

 

Kimberly Reynolds | Director of Finance 

June 1, 2023 

Auditor General Timothy DeFoor 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Department of the Auditor General 

Harrisburg, PA  17120-0018 

 

Re:  Act 44 Response 

 

I am writing to provide the School District of Lancaster's official response to the recommendations 

outlined in the auditor's report dated January 25, 2023. We have thoroughly reviewed the report and have 

prepared a detailed letter that addresses each recommendation and expresses our agreement or 

disagreement with them. 

Attached to this cover letter, you will find the aforementioned response letter, which contains our stance 

on each recommendation. Our approach is as follows: for recommendations we agree with, we commit to 

adopting them within the next available time frame. Conversely, for recommendations we disagree with, 

we have noted our decision not to adopt them, accompanied by a comprehensive explanation of our 

rationale. 

We greatly appreciate the insights and expertise shared in the auditor's report, as it serves as a valuable 

resource for enhancing our operations and ensuring the best possible outcomes for our students, staff, 

and community. Your recommendations have been thoroughly considered, and we have taken into 

account their potential impact on our district's goals and objectives. 

We would like to express our gratitude to your team for the diligence and professionalism demonstrated 

throughout the auditing process. Your dedication to fostering transparency and accountability is 

commendable, and we believe that through collaborative efforts, we can continue to improve our 

practices and fulfill our mission of providing an exceptional education to our students. 

Sincerely, 

Kimberly Reynolds 



 

 

Kim Reynolds | Director of Finance 

December 5, 2022 

Scott D. King 

Director of Bureau Audits 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Department of the Auditor General 

Harrisburg, PA  17120-0018 

 

Re:  Performance Audit Report Response 

 

Dear Mr. King, 

Per your letter dated November 18, 2022, regarding the Performance Audit Report Response-Draft 
Audit Results and Recommendation, this is our response to your comments. 

We reviewed your report that states there were no findings of non-compliance with law or regulations 
for the audited years of June 30, 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021. 

Per your report, the first objective of the audit was to determine whether each of the selected districts 
appropriately used the referendum exception method to raise local school property taxes, and the 
second objective included determining if each district ensured that fund balances were properly 
designated and used for intended purposes. 

The School District of Lancaster is an urban, high-needs school district that faces many challenges such 
as aging buildings, a large (18%) special education population and growing numbers of refugee 
students and families in transition.  The School District of Lancaster complies with the requirement not 
to exceed 8% of the next year’s budgeted expenditures for funds balance.  We disagree with your 
statement  on Page 12 that says “appearance of questionable budgeting practices” related to PCS 8% 
threshold in FYE June 30, 2019.   

School boards are required by law to apply for exceptions months before approving a final budget, 
which is also approved before the state Legislature appropriates basic education funding. It is common 
practice for school boards to apply for exceptions in the interest of prudence and, when more 
information about expenditures and state subsidies becomes known, limit tax increases to the Act 1 
index—or below. In doing this, the District continues to be in compliance with state rules and 
regulations.   

 



 

Kim Reynolds | Director of Finance 

Response to Recommendation from the School District of Lancaster 

 

Noted: “We did not find any non-compliance with laws and regulations” 

 

1) Refrain from applying for referendum exceptions unless the district has utilized unspent funds 
in the General Fund’s commitments and/or assignments. Additionally, refrain from applying for 
referendum exceptions if you have funds set aside specifically for the type of expenditure that is 
being requested prior to increasing taxes above the index. 

 

a. Recommendation noted: The District applied for one referendum exception during the 
four audited years and did not use it to raise taxes above the index.  Financial unknowns 
such as rising pension costs and PlanCon reimbursement uncertainties made it prudent 
for the District to apply for referendum exceptions. It is unreasonable and financial 
imprudent for boards to commit usage of fund reserves in advance of critical 
information coming from the state on what it may, or may do with budget allocations. 
That issue is further complicated by dynamic changes in state funding formula metrics 
that are also not known in most cases until June of each fiscal year. The action to apply 
for exceptions to hold open board options until more knowns are evident is prescribed 
local board authority, it is prudent, sound and lawful. We disagree with the 
recommendation. 

 

2) Pass a resolution during the preliminary budget phase to not increase taxes above the district’s 
index when budgetary needs can be met with existing available funds in the General Fund. 

 

a. Recommendation noted:  The Board reviews and discusses all tax increases in 

public settings and makes decisions based on the “known” information at that time.  The District did 
not raise taxes above the index during the four years audited. Whether or not to pass such a resolution 
is local board authority and control by statue. 

 

 



 

Kim Reynolds | Director of Finance 

3) If the district has designations for funds that are not used in the next fiscal year as intended, the 
Board should repurpose the funds or the funds should be considered as unassigned fund 
balance in the General Fund. 

 

a. Recommendation noted:  Due to District issues such as age of buildings and technology 
needs, it is prudent to designate fund balance for unexpected maintenance projects and 
instructional expenses. Designations made are often for many funds that avoid costs as 
well mitigate shock costs that can disrupt general fund operations and programs 
serving students. They are designed to protect the general fund. These protections (the 
designations) do not just disappear in a year, or even years where good stewardship tax 
payer resources and experiences favor the district. They serve to stabilize potential 
disruptions and pay for unexpected, but reasonably anticipated variability in costs that 
can strike. Every year these positions are evaluated.  

 

4) Ensure financial transactions that are approved by the Board are properly recorded. 

 

a. Recommendation noted:  The District complies with required financial statement 
representation as audited by an independent auditor and the state’s prescribed AFR 
reporting and manual. 

 

5) Reconsider the practice of transferring surplus funds to the Capital Projects Fund unless there is 
a specific need or purpose. Excess surplus funds should be maintained in the General Fund as 
unassigned fund balances to meet future operation costs to reduce the burden on taxpayers. 
This will ensure tax increases are appropriate and needed.  

 

a. Recommendation noted:  The District was planning for a $90 million dollar building 
renovation project and found it fiscally responsible to transfer those funds to decrease 
future tax increases due to future debt. Such transfers are clearly provided for in the 
school code and the district evaluated its future capital intensive infrastructure needs 
and acted accordingly, and prudently, with the tax payer resources provided.  Pay as 
you go methodology and portions thereof for capital intensive projects avoid borrowing 
and issuance costs and represent a component of the district’s responsibility to care for 
the $100’s of millions in dollars of their infrastructure and buildings tax payers entrust 
us to manage. The state has stopped funding all PlanCon activities so either districts 



 

Kim Reynolds | Director of Finance 

prepare as best they can with capital formation, or they let repairs and upgrades lapse.  
Leaving the monies as a rule in the General Fund also will serve to use one time reserves 
for ongoing and rapidly growing costs including inflationary growth which if not 
monitored well can lead to the district to a deficit position rapidly.  

 

We look forward to the opportunity to speak with you during the exit conference to address these 
concerns.  If you have further questions, please contact me. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Kimberly Reynolds 
Director of Finance 
 

CC : 
Matthew Przywara 
Acting Superintendent  
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